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THE LOCAL VOICE

Sheet Metal Workers, Air, Rail and Transportation              Local Union #565


We are sending out the first newsletter in a couple of years.  If you wish us to continue with the publication of periodic newsletters, let us know.

Some of the items in this publication may seem redundant to some of the old-timers, but it is good review and, especially with the newer members in this Local, good-to-know items. We will also report on our member-to member fund, our organizing activities, and our Union Temporary Employee Agency.

Thanks for your hard work in your shops in 2013 and thanks for being a Union member. HAPPY NEW YEAR!  We hope 2014 will be a great year for you. It will be a busy year with a number of contracts due for renewal.

Business Manager’s Report

Brothers and Sisters,

Currently our membership numbers hover around the 2150 mark (including temporary employees) which is an increase from last year but still significantly down from 2007 and 2008 numbers. (Close to 3000 Members) Many of our signatories have added to their numbers this year including Wolf Appliance, Trachte Building Systems, Bou-Matic, Everbrite, Greenheck, and Sub Zero Freezer. They are still down from their peak years, but overall it looks like they are growing. The loss of Sub Zero Wine and Metal Skills continues to outweigh any additions to the Local, but the hiring trends show our membership numbers moving upward. 

The Local restructured financially and we are progressing out of the red and into the black. Although it will take some time to fully recover, we are well on our way. The Executive Board, Business Representatives, Office Manager, and I continue to keep spending in check and we are always trying to reduce spending when we can. One way we have been able to reduce spending is by keeping arbitrations in house when applicable. Since deciding on this course of action the Local has had one case before an arbitrator in which we were successful, another panel has been selected for a different member and we have set a date. Although never going lightly into arbitrations, they are sometimes necessary to protect our CBA’s and help us stand for our members’ rights. By working with our attorneys, rather than turning the cases over to them a significant amount of revenue can be saved.

When I took office, a directive came down from General President Nigro to all Business Managers to increase organizing activities. I can say Local 565 has stepped up to the challenge and then some. Our Organizer has done an outstanding job and continues to do so. Dan has been involved in numerous campaigns and has helped many non-union employees receive back pay, vacation days, raises, and fair treatment within their places of employment. With Dave Goodspeed spending some extra time with Dan, they continue to make headway in difficult circumstances. Internal Organizing has received a boost from the Member to Member fund.

2014 will be a challenge as the Affordable Health Act will impact our bargaining, we have numerous contracts due commencing in January. We are attending seminars and working with insurance providers to gain better insight and education for the officers as the new contracts roll out. Some of our signatories who have less than 50 employees have opted to renew their policies rather than go out onto the exchange, some are still deciding. We are keeping ahead of the curve and are hoping things settle out soon.

Looking ahead, we are trying to come up with a plan the help ease the financial burden of those who are involuntarily laid off or those who suffer consecutive shortened work weeks.  The plan is to use the Member to Member fund for this purpose.

 I would like to wish you and your families a Merry Christmas, and a healthy and prosperous New Year.

Fraternally,

Ray Ficken

Business Manager

Financial Secretary Treasurer

TRANS PACIFIC PARTNERSHIP PROGRAM

(Commonly known as TPP)

Another bad trade agreement

I’m sure we are all familiar by now with NAFTA, the first ‘free-trade’ agreement.  It was originally negotiated by the George H. Bush administration, a Republican administration.  Clinton, a Democrat, pushed it through Congress.  George W. Bush further added to it by pushing through more trade agreements, among them CAFTA.  NAFTA alone has cost us one million jobs and a lot of those are in the manufacturing sector.

Now, the Obama Administration is currently negotiating a new Free-Trade Agreement that is more about power than actual trade.  It is being negotiated behind closed doors with the nations of Australia, Brunei, Canada, Japan, Malaysia, Mexico, New Zealand, Peru, Singapore, and Vietnam.  The negotiations are being done not with labor, environment groups, etc, but instead with multi-national corporations.  This spells trouble for us.

One of the most controversial provisions in the talks include new powers insisted on by the U.S which would allow foreign companies to challenge laws or regulations in a privately run international court.  Under World Trade Organization Treaties, the political power to contest government law is reserved by sovereign nations.

New standards concerning access to key medicines are also problematic.  The Obama Administration is pushing for mandates on monopolies for pharmaceutical companies.  As a result, there will no negotiation on drug prices.  The drug companies will charge whatever and this will impact the world market.  That would be especially bad for the poor countries that could not afford the higher prices.  Under this policy, there will no more negotiation to lower drug prices by individual countries.   The U.S. is also insisting on relaxing bank regulation standards worldwide and internet controls.  Environment and safety standards are also being impacted by this treaty.  The Chile negotiator has quit the group, fearing some very bad policies that are being negotiated.

The other major part of this treaty is that the Obama Administration is insisting on ‘fast-Tracking’ this treaty for a vote.  What this means is that once this is introduced in Congress, there is no negotiation, just an ‘up or down’ vote.  At the present time 151 Democrats and 22 Republicans have signed a petition rejecting fast-track.  There are 30-40 other Representatives that support the petition but have not as of yet signed on.  In Wisconsin, Representative Pocan is against the treaty.  Congressman Ron Kind, a Democrat, is strongly endorsing the treaty.  In fact, Kind is one of the few people who know the true inner workings of the treaty and the discussions.  Congressmen Duffy and Petri are uncommitted at this point.  So, as you see, this is not a partisan issue.  There are strange bedfellows on both sides of the issue.  Michele Bachman, a Republican, is sponsoring one of the petitions against fast-track.  So, no matter where you stand as a political party, this is a labor issue.  This was supposed to be introduced by now, but it has not as of this writing.  Your elected representatives need to hear from you on this issue.  Call them.  Send them an e-mail.  Write them a letter.  Go visit their offices.  This is a huge issue that nobody knows about.  

Local 565 FYI’s

Weingarten Rights:

Every member of this Local should have been given a Membership Card after they complete their probationary period with their employer.   If you don’t have one, be sure to let us know.

 On the back of the card it reads:  “If this discussion could in any way lead to my being disciplined or terminated or affect my personal working conditions, I respectfully request that my union representative be present at this meeting.  I am not being subordinate, however, until my representative arrives, I choose to exercise the rights given me by the Supreme Court decision in the Weingarten case and not participate in this discussion.”  

We have had incidents recently in the shops where newer employees have been called into a supervisor’s office for a simple discussion and it turns into a discipline matter and/or intimidation by the supervisor.  If you feel threatened or uncomfortable in a discussion with management personnel, ask for a Union Representative.  If representation is refused, you don’t have to answer any questions and the Union has justification for an Unfair Labor Practice.

If you don’t have a Membership Card, please notify your Union Committee person or contact the Local Union office at 608-257-5757.

Insubordination:

There are times, especially in these days of flexible work schedules, when we are told to jobs that we feel are out of our range of responsibility or job title.  If an employee refuses outright to do an assigned job, this in insubordination and the employee could be terminated based on the severity of the action.  The rule is work now and grieve later.  No matter how unpleasant a job assignment, it is much easier arguing for someone’s behalf when they are working in the plant, not on the outside with no income looking in.  Contact a Union Representative and let them argue on your behalf.

Unemployment Compensation:
Listed below are the changes enacted by the State Legislature, effective July 1, 2013:

• 1-week waiting period is still in effect.

• If involuntarily laid-off, the weekly work search required is increased from two to four.

• You will be ineligible for benefits if you worked, could have worked, received or will receive holiday, vacation dismissal pay or sick pay for more than 32 hours in a week.

•You will be ineligible if you have paid earnings in excess of $500 in a week.

• Reduction of future benefits for acts of fraud increased to two, four, and eight times the weekly benefit rate.

•15% penalty on fraudulent overpayments.

• If you owe money to Unemployment Insurance, the department can recover those payments from your tax returns.

Your benefits could be declined if:

• You quit a job without just cause.  Benefits are suspended for 4 weeks and until you earn 4 times your weekly benefit rate.

• You are fired for misconduct.  (The term ‘misconduct’ has been greatly generalized).  UI law removes that employer’s base period wages from the calculation of your monthly benefit amount and also suspend your benefits for 7 weeks and until you earn 14 times your weekly benefit amount.  

• If you are fired for failing to notify your employer of excessive tardiness or absenteeism.  Benefits will be suspended for 6 weeks and until you earn 6 times your weekly benefit rate.

• Refuse work without just cause. Benefits will be suspended for 4 weeks and until  you earn 4 times your weekly benefit rate.

• Fail to make an acceptable work search for one that is required.

• Are working and claiming benefits and do not do all the available work in a week.  If you miss more than 16 hours, no benefits are payable.

• Are unemployed because of a labor dispute or strike.  Employees who are not participating in the labor dispute, but become unemployed because of it, may also be ineligible.
• Work for a school during a normal school year.  You are ineligible for benefits based on school year employment during school vacation periods and between academic terms or years if you have reasonable assurance of returning to similar work after the vacation or at the start of the next term or year. (teacher aides, kitchen help, etc)

Your pay could be reduced if:

• You are receiving retirement benefits such as 401K, lump sum payments, annuities.  This does not include Social Security benefits.

• If all or part of your retirement payment is funded by your base period employers, your weekly payments could be reduced.

• If you receive a lump sum retirement payment from a base period employer, your unemployment payment will be reduced in the week the pension payment is received based only on the part of the payment that was funded by the employer.

• A voluntary retirement may be considered a quit and you may be disqualified even if you are not receiving a retirement payment.

**  With the recently signed budget deal, all extended unemployment benefits have been eliminated.  Hopefully, when Congress reconvenes in the New Year, this will be addressed.  This change affects 100,000 people in Wisconsin. 

Political Action League (P.A.L.)

The Local has established an account for contributing to a P.A.L.  This a voluntary contributory fund.  This will not be a Local Union account, nor will it be maintained with dues monies.  The purpose of the fund is to contribute to candidates or organizations that support Labor and our causes in State-wide races.  These individuals may be of a political party or none.  We look at major State political races, local city and county races and local school boards.  Many of these races are non-partisan, so in reality, it is about the issues of labor.  There will be a Board of Directors that will have the task of deciding which races, organizations, or candidates we would contribute to. At this point, we are looking for interest from the membership of this Local.  If there is enough interest from the membership in a particular shop, we may ask for payroll deduction.  That would be the easiest way to send contributions in, but the employer has to approve it. 

MEMBER TO MEMBER FUND STATUS UPDATE

Local 565’s Member to Member Fund exists to help our members in times of need and hardship.  The Fund has assisted members in need with distributions totaling over $6500 in the last 12 months.  The Fund is paid for primarily through our raffles and money raising activities such as Local 565’s annual Texas Hold’em Poker tournament and Sportsmen’s Raffles.  Our money raising plans for the near future include pig-roasts for both the southern and northern Wisconsin membership groups, as well as continued raffles.  Anyone with suggestions on how to help increase the Member to Member Fund should contact the Local office.       

Organizer’s report
I am happy to report that there has been a large upswing in interest from people wanting to organize a union in the last 6 months. Currently, I have two large active campaigns going on in both Rock county and the Wausau area. In the near future, I will be requesting help with these campaigns from you, the members. I will also be putting on organizing classes in both Wausau and Madison. In these classes, I will go over the nuts and bolts of how to organize, from gathering leads to house calling. If you are interested in attending, please give me a call at 608-770-3580 or email me at dkortte@sbcglobal.net to reserve your spot in the class. 

Odds and Ends

********If you have moved or if your beneficiary has changed, please contact either your Union officer or the Union office to fill out the appropriate cards. 
Also, if you will be off of work for more than a month, remember to contact the Union office at 608-257-5757********

MEETINGS
We have regular monthly meetings in both Wausau and Madison. The first Tuesday of the month, we meet in Wausau at the Kelly Club at 7:30am, 12:00pm and again at 3:30pm.  The meetings in Madison are held at the Madison Labor Temple and are the first Thursday of the month, at 12:00pm and again at 4:00pm.  Please note:  We suspend meetings during the summer months of June, July, and August, as is the normal practice.

Please don’t forget about our own Local web site!  The web-site address is http://www.smwialocal565.org.  It is our first step in better communication with our membership.  We always include a copy of the current newsletter also. Should you have articles of interest you wish to put in the web page, please let us know.

2014 Scholarship
 
The Sheet Metal Workers’ Local 565 is proud to help provide the opportunity for some of our Brother’s and Sister's children to further their education. 
 
There are four (4) scholarships available this year: 
1. The President’s Scholarship valued at $1200
2. The Scott Gast Scholarship valued at $1100
3. The Paul Lund Scholarship valued at $1100
4. The SMW 565 Scholarship valued at $1000 
If you are interested in obtaining a scholarship application or if you have any questions regarding the scholarship, please feel free to ask one of your committee members or call the union office at 608-257-5757 or toll free at 1-888-820-5757. The scholarship application can also be found online at http://www.smwialocal565.org.
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MEMBER COMMENTS WELCOMED

Articles and letters are welcomed on matters of

   member interest.  Not all letters can be printed and

because of space restraints, articles may be edited.

Please send your comments to:

Sheet Metal Workers Local 565

1602 S. Park St

Madison, WI 53715

 The Local Voice is published by Sheet Metal Workers 

Local 565 for the benefits of its members.  Local 565 is a 

labor organization and this publication may, at times, speak

out strongly for or against issues important to working people.
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